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BEVERLY
HILLS

Beverly Hills City Council Liaison / Traffic & Parking Commission
Committee will conduct a Special Meeting, at the following time and place,
and will address the agenda listed below:

CITY HALL
455 North Rexford Drive
4" Floor Conference Room A
Beverly Hills, CA 90210
Tuesday, February 12, 2019
4:00 PM
AGENDA

1) Public Comment
Members of the public will be given the opportunity to directly address the
Committee on any item listed on the agenda.

2) Complete Streets Plan

3) School Reorganization

4) Adjournment

Lourdes Sy-Rodriguez, AssistanY City Clerk

Posted: February 8, 2019

A DETAILED LIAISON AGENDA PACKET IS AVAILABLE FOR REVIEW IN THE
LIBRARY AND CITY CLERK'S OFFICE.

7 &

In accordance with the Americans with Disabilities Act, Conference Room A is wheelchair
accessible. If you need special assistance to attend this meeting, please cali the City
Manager's Office at (310) 285-1014 or TTY (310) 285-6881. Please notify the City
Manager's Office at least twenty-four (24) hours prior to the meeting if you require
captioning service so that reasonable arrangements can be made.
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CITY OF BEVERLY HILLS

TO: City Council and Traffic and Parking Commission Liaison Committee
FROM: Aaron Kunz, Deputy Director of Transportation
Jessie Holzer, Transportation Planner
DATE: February 12, 2019
SUBJECT: Complete Streets Plan
ATTACHMENTS: 1. January 10, 2018 Traffic and Parking Commission Special Meeting
Staff Report
2. Summary of January 10, 2019 Traffic and Parking Commission Special
Meeting

3. List of Potential Infrastructure, Policies, and Programs

Introduction

This report provides an update of the status of the Beverly Hills Complete Streets Plan and a
summary of proposed next steps to complete the plan. Staff seeks Liaison Committee comments
on infrastructure, policies, and programs identified in the attached Traffic and Parking Commission
report and proposed next steps.

Background

As part of the fiscal year 2016/2017 City Council Priority Exercise, the City Council identified the
preparation of a Bicycle Mobility Plan as the first step of developing a citywide mobility ptan. On
May 4, 2017, the City Council/Traffic and Parking Commission Liaison Committee supported
expanding the scope of the Bicycle Mobility Plan to include a “complete streets” approach that
includes a comprehensive analysis of pedestrian, bicycle, and street networks, and emerging
transportation modes and technologies, such as automated vehicles. In addition to highlighting
enhancements to bicycle infrastructure through the identification of an updated bicycle network, the
Beverly Hills Complete Streets Plan will embrace a more holistic approach to transportation
planning, including multi-modal recommendations to both bring the City up to current best practices
and provide a vision for the future of transportation planning for the City.

The Beverly Hills Complete Streets Plan will:

Emphasize active transportation improvements

Prioritize preparing for the future Wilshire/La Cienega and Wilshire/Rodeo Metro Purple
Line subway stations through first/last mile connections

Recommend policies to incorporate into streetscape and street repair projects
Highlight programs to increase accessibility

Provide guidance on preparing for autonomous vehicles and other emerging mobility
options through technology upgrades

With a Complete Streets Plan, the City will be eligible for additional grant opportunities for mobility
projects, such as first/last mile improvements.

Work completed to date for the Complete Streets Plan includes identification of existing conditions,
public outreach, preliminary identification of potential recommendations, and research on best
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practices and emerging transportation trends. Public outreach has included three formal community
workshops, one pop-up workshop at the 2018 Earth Day event at the Farmer's Market, and a walk

audit. More details about the community outreach process and public input received is included in
Attachment 1.

The lteris, Inc. consulting team has produced a volume of technical research related to complete
streets improvements for the Beverly Hills community to consider. In order to provide a more user-
friendly, accessible means of delivering information to the public with a focus on the needs of
Beverly Hills, the Complete Streets Plan will be released as both a graphic-heavy Executive

Summary and a detailed Technical Report. Staff plans to release both documents for public review
in mid-March 2019.

A five-year action plan will be provided to guide transportation planning and the installation of
infrastructure, policies, and programs in the first five years after plan adoption as the City prepares
for the opening of the Metro Purple Line and for changes in transportation. Staff anticipates

providing annual status updates to the Council and preparing a new action plan as the five year
timeline closes.

With the release of the Draft Plan for public review, consulting firm Alta Planning + Design from the
Iteris, Inc. consulting team will update the City's Complete Streets website to include a tool to
provide input on each chapter of the plan. Those providing their thoughts will have the opportunity
to see the comments of their neighbors and peers (which will be anonymous) to help inform their
own ideas, and have the ability to like or dislike those comments. Comments can also be submitted
in writing or at the proposed Traffic and Parking Commission evening Special Meeting anticipated
approximately three weeks after release of the Draft Plan. Staff anticipates making revisions to the
draft plan based on input received and presenting the Draft Final Plan, along with comments
received to City Council for adoption in May/June 2018.

Traffic and Parking Commission Feedback

On January 10, 2019, the Traffic and Parking Commission participated in a study session facilitated
by the consultant team (summarized in Attachment 2) to answer the following questions regarding

a list of preliminary infrastructure, policies, and programs that could be included in the Draft Plan
(Attachment 3):

Is anything missing from the list of potential infrastructure, policies, and programs?

Are the potential infrastructure, policies, and programs moving in the right direction?
Should anything in the potential infrastructure, policies, and programs be removed?
Which potential infrastructure, policies, and programs should be prioritized for short-term
implementation (first five years after plan adoption)?

The meeting was intended to provide the Commissioners with an opportunity to give their input, as
the role of the Commission during community outreach was to listen and observe, as to not
influence public feedback. Approximately 10 community members attended the meeting, four of
which were active participants in the Commission’s conversation.

Commissioners indicated that nothing should be removed from the list of potential infrastructure,
policies, and programs included in the staff report, and that the preliminary list was moving in the
right direction. However, they suggested the following should be added to the list to form the
recommendations of the Draft Plan:
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¢ Incorporating technology into infrastructure, such as at transit stops
e Improved project evaluation and monitoring, including through the use of technology
e Infrastructure recommendations that allow for emerging mobility trends
» Specificity on location of improvements and treatment applications
e Emphasize measures to protect local streets for local traffic
[ ]

Opportunities to beautify the public realm and highlight the culture of Beverly Hills, such as
through wayfinding, public art, and streetscape enhancements

Inter-jurisdictional coordination

A balance between addressing current deficiencies in the transportation network while also
including a bold vision for the future

Commissioners suggested the following project priorities to include in the short-term
implementation action plan (first five years after plan adoption), which will be a standalone chapter
in the Draft Plan. The list below is in no particular order.

Pedestrian network enhancements, such as improved crossings

On-street bicycle infrastructure, like bike lanes and routes/boulevards
Incorporating technology into infrastructure and project evaluation/monitoring
First/last mile connections to rail stations and bus stops

Improved traffic flow on major streets and traffic calming in neighborhoods

The Commission, as well as several community members, spoke in opposition to consideration of
revising the City's Municipal Code to allow bicyclists on some sections of commercial sidewalks as
it may create conflicts between bicyclists and pedestrians. The City had included this potential
policy as a way to reduce vehicle/bicyclist conflicts and improve bicycle access until infrastructure
was built out, using Santa Monica Boulevard in the City of West Hollywood as an example: when
a bicycle lane is present, sidewalk riding is prohibited, but where there isn't adequate street width
to accommodate on-street bikeways, sidewalk riding is permitted. Staff plans not to inciude a
revision of this policy in the Draft Plan, but recommends the consideration of allowing sidewalk
riding on a limited case-by-case basis on commercial corridors where a gap in the first/last mile
network may be present, such as on Wilshire Boulevard near the future La Cienega Metro Purple
Line station.

At the meeting, community members highlighted the importance of enhancing mobility as a whole;
using current and future technologies to better evaluate and monitor projects; beautifying the public
realm; and enhancing pedestrian safety. To further gather public feedback on infrastructure, policy,
and program recommendations, Commissioners suggested an additional evening community
workshop after the Draft Plan is released.

Next Steps

The consultant team is incorporating comments received from the Commission and the community
into the Draft Plan. Proposed next steps include:

o March: Release of draft plan

March/April: Evening special meeting of the Traffic and Parking Commission to present
the Draft Plan approximately 3 weeks after its release

e May/June: Present Draft Final Plan to City Council for adoption



ATTACHMENT 1
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CITY OF BEVERLY HILLS

TRAFFIC AND PARKING COMMISSION

January 10, 2018

TO: Traffic and Parking Commission
FROM: Jessie Holzer, Transportation Planner
SUBJECT: Complete Streets Plan

ATTACHMENTS: A. Community Outreach Summaries

Introduction

This report outlines potential infrastructure, policy, and programmatic improvements for the
Beverly Hills Complete Streets Plan identified by the Iteris team on staff, based on community
outreach and best practices. The intent of this report and the January 10" Study Session is to
present the |atest work compiled by the consultant team, and hear from the Commission on:

Is anything missing from the list of potential infrastructure, policies, and programs?

Are the potential infrastructure, policies, and programs moving in the right direction?
Should anything in the potential infrastructure, policies, and programs be removed?
Which potential infrastructure, policies, and programs should be prioritized for short-term
implementation (first five years after plan adoption)?

Feedback from the Commission will be incorporated into the draft plan and used to develop a
five-year implementation action plan as a chapter in the draft plan.

Background

As part of the fiscal year 2016/2017 City Council Priority Exercise, the City Council identified the
preparation of a Bicycle Mobility Plan as the first step of developing a citywide mobility plan. On
May 4, 2017, the City Council/Traffic & Parking Commission Liaison Committee supported
expanding the scope of the Bicycle Mobility Plan to include a “complete streets” approach that
includes a comprehensive analysis of pedestrian, bicycle, and street networks, and emerging
transportation modes and technologies, such as automated vehicles.

The Beverly Hills Complete Streets Plan will provide a blueprint for implementing a transportation
network that balances the needs of all road users: bicyclists, pedestrians, transit riders, and
motorists. The goal of the plan is to provide more options for people to choose the mode that best
works for their trip type, and a network of streets where each mode will be prioritized.

The types of improvements included in the Complete Streets Plan will (1) bring the City up to
current mobility standards and best practices, such as by providing a comfortable on-street
bicycling environment, and (2) prepare the City for emerging transportation trends, such as
installing the necessary signal upgrades to allow for connected and autonomous vehicles in the
future. Recommendations will include basic infrastructure not currently provided in Beverly Hills,
infrastructure to enhance current facilities, and programs and policies to support mobility.
Highlights of the types of recommendations provided in similar plans are:

o Bicycle: Appropriate locations for bikeways, bike parking, and bike share; strategies for
providing space for bicyclists in constrained areas



o Pedestrian: Appropriate locations for new and enhanced crossings; streetscape and
place-making upgrades

e Transit: Physical and technological bus stop enhancements to improve the transit user
experience; first/last mile connections

¢ Vehicle: Curbside management; technology enhancements; neighborhood traffic
calming

e Programs and policies: Education, encouragement, and enforcement tools

The work completed to date for the Complete Streets Plan includes identification of existing
conditions, public outreach, preliminary identification of potential recommendations, and research
on best practices and emerging transportation trends that will be incorporated into the plan
recommendations. The plan will have a focus on preparing for the future Wilshire/L.a Cienega and
Wilshire/Rodeo Metro Purple Line subway stations through recommendations for first/last mile
connections, and will provide guidance on preparing for autonomous vehicles and other emerging
mobility options through technology upgrades the City will need to make. When the Complete
Streets Plan is finalized, the City will be eligible for grant opportunities that provide funding for
projects included in a transportation or mobility plan.

Community Outreach

The Complete Streets process included a community outreach and engagement program to

integrate community input into the Complete Streets Plan. Input and feedback was gathered in a
variety of formats, including:

Via the comments feature of the project website (www.beverlyhills.org/CompleteStreets)
By developing a video that explains the concept of a “complete street,” available on the
project website and broadcast on local TV

Via an online survey, which received 250 unique responses

e Through five different events: two workshops, a pop-up event, and a walk audit
(attendance from all events totaled approximately 170 people)

The image below shows a summary of feedback received from the online survey for all modes of
travel. Overall, this information suggests the community wants safer, more convenient
infrastructure, and more reliable travel options.
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The first community workshop, held on March 12, 2018 and attended by approximately 40 people,
centered on establishing guiding values and goals for the Complete Streets Plan. Meeting
facilitators asked participants to select a word to describe Beverly Hills streets in the present and



in the future. The most common words selected by participants to describe the present suggested
an emphasis on cars, such as “congested,” “speeding,” and “traffic.” The most common word
selected by participants to describe the future was “safe.”

Meeting participants were also asked to help refine and prioritize project goals and values. The
same was asked of online survey respondents. The most common responses were:

¢ Values: Enhance safety, improve traffic flow, improve the quality of life, increase and
diversify transportation choices, and improve the environmental health and sustainability
of Beverly Hills

* Goals: Improve and prioritize pedestrian spaces, expand bike routes and lanes, improve
first/last mile connections with transit stops, reduce traffic congestion, provide flexible
curb space, reduce greenhouse gas emissions, and incorporate green infrastructure.

Additionally, participants expressed a desire for design recommendations that will
promote/maintain the City's “village" atmosphere; to consider diverse user groups including
tourists, visitors, and businesses; and to facilitate the need for coordination with adjacent cities
during plan implementation.

On Saturday, April 15, 2018, approximately 40-60 community members stopped by the Beverly
Hills Complete Streets Plan booth at the City’s Earth Day event. Participants were engaged in
two main activities:

o A sticker voting activity to identify the complete streets design strategies they most want
to see in the city

e A mapping exercise in which participants were asked to identify corridors, areas, and
intersections in the city they would like to see the plan improve

All participants were either Beverly Hills residents, workers, or those who visit the City regularly
from adjacent neighborhoods.

Booth participants said the top ways they would improve mobility in Beverly Hills were through
improved pedestrian, vehicular, and bicycle networks, and traffic calming. Their top priorities for
complete streets elements were crossing wamning devices, bike lanes, and traffic calming,
followed by crosswalks/raised crosswalks and green infrastructure.

Approximately 20 community members attended the second workshop for the Beverly Hills
Complete Streets Plan on Wednesday, May 30, 2018. The focus of the workshop was to identify
priority corridors and to make network recommendations that would be used to guide the plan.
Participants reviewed maps addressing modes of travel including transit, vehicular, bicycle, and
pedestrian. There were 48 specific comments provided, with the bicycle and pedestrian maps
comprising 71% of the total responses.

Several common themes emerged throughout the workshop:

o Support of/interest in a shuttle route
o Desire for improved crosswalks

* Challenging biking conditions at Crescent Drive and Wilshire Boulevard, on Sunset
Boulevard, and on Rodeo Drive



¢ Improved bicycle amenities including green bike lanes, protected bike lanes, and bike
parking

e A need for enhanced pedestrian safety along Gregory Way, Olympic Boulevard, and
Beverly Drive

e Use of traffic calming measures on Wilshire Boulevard and Olympic Boulevard

On Saturday June 9, 2018, approximately 25 community members attended a walk audit to study
firsthand how streets in Beverly Hills could be improved. Participants were split into groups to
conduct a 90-minute walk audit on one of two street segments, followed by tabletop exercises
focused on how to re-design each corridor. The first group walked along Crescent Drive between
South Santa Monica and Wilshire Boulevards, and the second group traveled along South Santa
Monica Boulevard between Crescent Drive and Roxbury Drive. Participants were then asked to
identify issues for pedestrians, bicyclists, drivers, and transit users along their respective routes
and to offer suggestions for improvement.

On Crescent Drive, participants were most concerned with vehicular speeding and conflicts
between vehicles and bicyclists/pedestrians at intersections. They also noted that the introduction
of the Metro Purple Line would change pedestrian travel on this corridor, and there are needs for
rideshare drop-off areas at the future station and enhanced parking options on Crescent Drive.
Participants identified potential infrastructure for Crescent Drive, including reduced turning radii
and additional turn lanes at South Santa Monica Boulevard, scramble crossings, enhanced
visibility of speed limit signs, shared-use mability zones, a pedestrian bridge at the future Metro

Purple Line station, and digital parking occupancy signage on garages to reduce demand for on-
street parking.

On South Santa Monica Boulevard, participants were most concerned with vehicular speeding.
They identified narrow sidewalks as inhibiting pedestrian activity for restaurants and small
businesses located on the north side of the street. Participants indicated support for future
pedestrian scrambles and an extension of the street reconfiguration pilot that was installed at the
time of the audit (which has sense been reversed).

Approximately 25 community members attended the third workshop for the Complete Streets Plan
on Wednesday, August 22, 2018. The consultant team delivered a presentation summarizing draft
plan progress, which included potential network maps for walking, biking, transit, and vehicles.
Following a brief Q & A session, participants were invited to circulate around the room to review
the potential network maps up close and provide suggestions, summarized below:

Intersection improvements at Rexford Drive/Charleville Boulevard

Pedestrian bridge on La Cienega Boulevard between Olympic Boulevard and Gregory
Way

Street trees on Olympic, Wilshire, and Robertson Boulevards to improve aesthetics
Wider sidewalks for outdoor dining, such as through revised building set-backs
Parking protected bike lanes

Bikeways on Gregory Way and Doheny Drive

Reduced fare for the bike share program

Bicycle training classes

Transit stop amenities, including benches, shaded areas, and trash bins

Bus lanes

Higher capacity buses and north/south bus routes (not within City jurisdiction)
Parking structures and kiss-and-ride facilities at the future Metro Purple Line stations



e Left turn restrictions

Community feedback received has been used to shape the potential improvements included in
this report, which reflect the community values and goals outlined at the start of this planning
process, and addresses key concerns brought up by community members through the online
survey and the five in-person events and workshops.

Potential Infrastructure Improvements

Figures 1 through 3 show the locations for potential infrastructure improvements in Beverly Hills.
These maps are intended to identify conceptually where the City could focus its efforts in
enhancing bicycle, pedestrian, and transit corridors. After plan adoption, each project would go
through its own community outreach process and specific details about design would be
determined with public feedback during implementation.



Figure 1: Potential Bikeway Corridors
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Figure 2: Potential Pedestrian Enhanced Corridors
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Figure 3: Potential Transit Enhanced Corridors
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Bicycle Infrastructure

In 2012, the City completed a Bikeway Feasibility Study to evaluate the potential implementation
of bikeways on Beverly Drive, Crescent Drive, Carmelita Avenue, Burton Way, Charleville
Boulevard, and Reeves Drive. That effort lead to the installation of bike lanes on Crescent Drive
between Sunset Boulevard and North Santa Monica Boulevard, shared lane markings (shared
travel lane between bicyclists and drivers) on Crescent Drive between North Santa Monica
Boulevard and Wilshire Boulevard, and bike lanes on Burton Way between Crescent Drive and
eastern City limits. Additionally, the City installed high visibility green bike lanes on North Santa
Monica Boulevard between western City limits and Doheny Drive as part of the North Santa
Monica Boulevard Reconstruction Project.

During the public outreach process, 68 percent of survey respondents said they want safer
conditions for biking. 49 percent cited safety concerns as a discouragement from biking and 61
percent cited lack of dedicated bikeways as a discouragement from biking. Overall, 77 percent of
respondents described the existing conditions for biking as poor or fair. Because the City's streets
are built out, providing dedicated space for bicyclists is chalienging as it means reallocating space
from parking or travel lanes. In addition, the majority of the City’s streets are fwo-lane, residential
streets where options for reallocating space are substantially more limited.

As such, potential bikeways are focused mostly on residential streets with enhancements to calm
traffic, ease crossings at intersections, and guide bicyclists along designated bikeways and to key
destinations. In the short-term, these bikeways (bike routes/boulevards) may be shared travel
lanes with vehicles or have bike lanes only in one direction due to constraints. However, it is
predicted that in the future autonomous vehicles will reduce the need for privately owned vehicles
and in turn the need for parking; if that proves true, reduced on-street parking demand will provide
more opportunities to install bike lanes in the long-term, especially on neighborhood streets.

Figure 1 shows the locations for potential bikeways in Beverly Hills, including bike lanes,
protected bike lanes, and bike routes/bike boulevards, which are described in detail in the table
below. These locations address public feedback by providing more separation from motor vehicle
traffic and prioritizing low-stress facilities. Upon implementation of the complete bicycle network,
people of all ages and abilities would be able to comfortably ride bicycles through the city to key
destinations, including commercial areas, schools, parks, and transit stops and stations.

Classification Description

o Off-street, completely separate
from the roadway

* Provide exclusive right-of-way for

Class | Bike Paths . bicyclists (and pedestrians)

e Cross flow by motor traffic is
minimized

» May provide separate pedestrian
lanes

s On-street, striped lane for one-
way bicycle travel

« Typically adjacent to vehicle traffic
traveling in the same direction

e Can include buffers for separation
from moving traffic and parked
vehicles

e Can be placed in one direction in
constricted rights-of-way

Class |l Bike Lanes







